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the amount if included in official pub-
lic statements or documents or publi-
cations, or the ad valorem 
countervailable subsidy rate calculated 
for each person under a program); 

(9) The names of particular persons 
from whom business proprietary infor-
mation was obtained; 

(10) The position of a domestic pro-
ducer or workers regarding a petition; 
and 

(11) Any other specific business infor-
mation the release of which to the pub-
lic would cause substantial harm to the 
competitive position of the submitter. 

(d) Privileged information. The Sec-
retary will consider information privi-
leged if, based on principles of law con-
cerning privileged information, the 
Secretary decides that the information 
should not be released to the public or 
to parties to the proceeding. Privileged 
information is exempt from disclosure 
to the public or to representatives of 
interested parties. 

(e) Classified information. Classified 
information is information that is clas-
sified under Executive Order No. 12356 
of April 2, 1982 (47 FR 14874 and 15557, 3 
CFR 1982 Comp. p. 166) or successor ex-
ecutive order, if applicable. Classified 
information is exempt from disclosure 
to the public or to representatives of 
interested parties. 

§ 351.106 De minimis net 
countervailable subsidies and 
weighted-average dumping margins 
disregarded. 

(a) Introduction. Prior to the enact-
ment of the URAA, the Department 
had a well-established and judicially 
sanctioned practice of disregarding net 
countervailable subsidies or weighted- 
average dumping margins that were de 
minimis. The URAA codified in the Act 
the particular de minimis standards to 
be used in antidumping and counter-
vailing duty investigations. This sec-
tion discussed the application of the de 
minimis standards in antidumping or 
countervailing duty proceedings. 

(b) Investigations—(1) In general. In 
making a preliminary or final anti-
dumping or countervailing duty deter-
mination in an investigation (see sec-
tions 703(b), 733(b), 705(a), and 735(a) of 
the Act), the Secretary will apply the 
de minimis standard set forth in section 

703(b)(4) or section 733(b)(3) of the Act 
(whichever is applicable). 

(2) Transition rule. (i) If: 
(A) The Secretary resumes an inves-

tigation that has been suspended (see 
section 704(i)(1)(B) or section 
734(i)(1)(B) of the Act); and 

(B) The investigation was initiated 
before January 1, 1995, then 

(ii) The Secretary will apply the de 
minimis standard in effect at the time 
that the investigation was initiated. 

(c) Reviews and other determinations— 
(1) In general. In making any deter-
mination other than a preliminary or 
final antidumping or countervailing 
duty determination in an investigation 
(see paragraph (b) of this section), the 
Secretary will treat as de minimis any 
weighted-average dumping margin or 
countervailable subsidy rate that is 
less than 0.5 percent ad valorem, or the 
equivalent specific rate. 

(2) Assessment of antidumping duties. 
The Secretary will instruct the Cus-
toms Service to liquidate without re-
gard to antidumping duties all entries 
of subject merchandise during the rel-
evant period of review made by any 
person for which the Secretary cal-
culates an assessment rate under 
§ 351.212(b)(1) that is less than 0.5 per-
cent ad valorem, or the equivalent spe-
cific rate. 

§ 351.107 Cash deposit rates for non-
producing exporters; rates in anti-
dumping proceedings involving a 
nonmarket economy country. 

(a) Introduction. This section deals 
with the establishment of cash deposit 
rates in situations where the exporter 
is not the producer of subject merchan-
dise, the selection of the appropriate 
cash deposit rate in situations where 
entry documents do not indicate the 
producer of subject merchandise, and 
the calculation of dumping margins in 
antidumping proceedings involving im-
ports from a nonmarket economy coun-
try. 

(b) Cash deposit rates for nonproducing 
exporters—(1) Use of combination rates— 
(i) In general. In the case of subject 
merchandise that is exported to the 
United States by a company that is not 
the producer of the merchandise, the 
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